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AESC MEETING MINUTES

October 2, 2013

CALL TO ORDER @ 11:20am

ATTENDEES:  Kathy Moakler, Rosemary Davis, Allison Chamberlayne, Debbie Rapp, Holly Scherer, Jackie Caldwell, Karen Anderson, Anita Link, Connie Semonite, Glenda Hudson, Bette Meuleners, Laura Putnam, Beth Mazzanti, Vicky Groninger.


LOCATION: at the home of Beth Mazzanti, 521 Janney's Lane, Alexandria, VA
MINUTES APPROVAL:  The minutes of the September Board meeting were emailed to the board on 10 September 2013. A motion was made by Beth M., and Seconded by Jackie C to approve. The motioned carried.

PRESIDENT: Kathy Moakler

· Thanks to Beth, Betty and Laura for hosting and providing refreshments for the meeting.

· Happy birthday to Laura, Gene, and Rene!

HONORARY ADVISORS: 

· Chief’s Spouse (Renee Bostick) - not present

· CSM Spouse (Vicky Groninger)

· Kudos to Connie for the Castle Boutique sale at HQ.

· Civil Works Spouse (Joan Stockton) - not present

· Military Programs Spouse (Jackie Caldwell)

VICE-PRESIDENT: Rosemary Davis

· Cocktail party. 

· Needs 3 tables. 

· Has 3 volunteers. Will need at least one more. 

· 7-8 couples have already submitted their RSVP. 

· Bring one appetizer sweet or savory. 

· Rosemary will purchase wine beer and soda. Check with the Bostick’s in case they want to purchase leftover drinks for their entertaining. Purchase from PX or Costco or wherever you can get the best deal. We will sign up people to work the bar. 

· Discussed inclement weather plans and castle boutique set up. 

· Anita's doing the name tags. 

· Rosemary will send out emails asking for help setting up and breaking down. The party set up starts at 4pm and the party starts at 5pm. 

· Needs a table for the scrapbook and scholarship winners. 

· Need to track donations to send thank yous. Especially cash. Holly will look at printing envelopes to track donations privately.

· Activities ideas - handed out ideas sheets (attached). The redbook will refer members to the web site or castle gram for our programs.

· Next board meeting is at Lebanese taverna, Arlington, pentagon row. Would start at 11:30. Park in pentagon city parking garage or by the Harris teeter (metered) the restaurant is in the courtyard.

SECRETARY: Allison Chamberlayne

· No report

TREASURER: Debbie Rapp

1.  Transactions:  Checks (3), Deposits (7), PayPal Transfers (2), Bank (Debit) Card (3).

2.  BB&T:  Changed User ID, Password and Security questions on account.  Notified President of changes.  Will provide written changes to President.  Purchased a custom self-inking stamp for financial deposits on account.  Stamp reads:

FOR DEPOSIT ONLY

Army Engineer Spouses Club

Acct #

New stamp replaced the AEOWC stamp.

3.  Membership:  Continue to work closely with Membership to ensure that membership records correlate with payments received.  On-going process.  One member paid twice via PayPal (once in August and once in September).  Spoke with Membership Chair.  Treasurer will reimburse member with a check for $25.00.  Opted to send check instead of reimbursing via PayPal to avoid PayPal processing fee.  More cost effective to send reimbursement by USPS.

4.  New forms:  I have created 3 new forms.  My intent on creating these forms are 1) to help me keep the books in order on a monthly basis and 2) to help facilitate a transparent and straight forward annual review of the books.  The 3 new forms are:

a. Check/Reimbursement Request Form- Please turn in receipts within 60 days of purchase. This is to ensure all records of expenses match for the annual review.

b. Event Financial Income Report - two people should count money and sign the form. We should use this form and policy for AEMA donations attaché cocktail party. The form will be emailed to the board along with the minutes.

c. Cash Box Request Form - if you need a change fund for any event.

Each form has instructions on the top of the form on how to properly process the form.  Please submit the properly filled out forms directly to Treasurer.  Preference is hand submission, however, will accept the Check/Reimbursement Request form (with all receipts attached) and the Cash Box Request form by email.  Event Financial Income Report must be hand delivered due to monies involved.

5.  Constitution and Bylaws:   Treasurer’s Job description currently reads:

The treasurer shall be responsible for all funds pertaining to the Club and shall maintain an accurate account of all receipts and disbursements.  A financial statement shall be presented to the Executive Board monthly and at such other times as may be requested.  The books shall be reviewed at least once a year by a financial review committee appointed by the Executive Board.  The books must be delivered to the committee at the end of each board’s year.  Upon presentation of a receipted invoice the treasurer shall pay any Club expenditure approved by the Executive Board and authorized by the President.  She/he shall have custody of the Club checkbooks and serve as Chairman of the Budget Committee to prepare an annual budget for approval by the Executive Board prior to the end of the Club fiscal year.

Concerns:

·  Under Constitution:  


Art. I Name:  The name of this club shall be the Army Engineer Spouses Club (AESC), hereinafter “the Club”.


Art. IV Officers, Sec 1. Elected....lists elected officers to include Treasurer and AEMA Chairperson - thus those monies fall under “Club”

·  Under Bylaws:


1.  Job Description - see above


2.  all funds:  Currently responsible for only AESC fund, not AEMA

3.  all receipts and disbursements:  implies that AESC Treasurer is responsible for all transactions - not the case.  Only AESC fund, not AEMA

4.  Club checkbooks:  Only one check book for AESC fund.  Not responsible for AEMA financial books

Currently, the AESC Treasurer is only managing the income/expenses generated from the organization MINUS the AEMA finances.  Treasurer, has no oversight on the monies or actions taken with the AEMA finances.  Currently, no financial responsibility for AEMA finances.  No access or authority to Bank Account.  Not on signature card.  Not authorized to make any administrative changes to AEMA account.  Constitution and Bylaws need to reflect the division of funds.

RECOMM:  Review Constitution and Bylaws.  If not in its entirety, then request that the Treasurer and financial aspects be reviewed and updated to reflect actual operations of finances for the organization.

6.  PayPal:  Administrator to the AESC PayPal account will fall under the responsibilities of the Treasurer.  Limited board positions will still have access to the account (Membership Chair, W&M Chair, Treasurer and Webmaster).  Treasurer will conduct a PayPal review of current account ownership (AM Cox) and find out what is necessary to transfer ownership to the AESC non profit organization instead of an individual.   Attempting to obtain a couple of PayPal Here card readers for AESC use (mobile store, VP Programs, VP Events etc). 

7.  Unaccounted For Funds:   Ways & Means Chair found $100.00 cash in an old cash box/cash register.  Unable to track monies in 2012-2013 Minutes, Treasurer Report or Treasury Vouchers.  Contacted previous Treasurer and she was unaware of the monies.  I would like to suggest a 1 time adjustment to income for $100.00. Connie will contact previous ways and means to see if the money was her personal seed money. (Kathy Candida)

8.   Petty Cash Fund:  Ways & Means Chair has requested an on hand cash box for mobile sales events of $200.00.  Suggest seeding the fund with the “unaccounted for funds” (see above) and then transfer over $100.00 from Ways & Means fund.  Line item for Petty Cash will be added to the Financial Report starting in October.

9.  New Formatting and Computerization of Financial Records:  I have had an opportunity to review the financial books.   Would like to computerize the finances using a business based computer program.  Hopefully it will simplify the accounting and help maintain easy to follow and understand financial reports.  The transition to the new format will occur over the next month or two.

10. Opening Balance:
$14,689.03


Income:

$  2,753.89


Expenses:

$  2,336.61
       Ending Balance:
$15,106.31  (as of 9/30/13)

· Anytime anyone uses the debit card, send Debbie and email with dollar amount and purpose.

AEMA CHAIRMAN: Holly Scherer

· We have received a few donation checks in memory of Gen Morris for the GMK Memorial Award.  Acknowledging Contributions letters are sent to the Morris family, as well as, to the donors (for tax purposes). We must continue to talk with the Morris family about the future of this scholarship and fulfilling the obligations we have already made. We must confirm this before the applications go online Dec 1st. Kathy will call them.

· The AEMA Monthly report for October is attached

SCHOLARSHIP CHAIRMAN: Laura Putnam
· No report

PARLIAMENTARIAN: Roz Riley – not present

· No report

MEMBERSHIP: Jackie Caldwell

· Total pd memberships through the end of Oct = 78

· Renewals via check/cash = 40

· Renewals via PayPal = 38

· Not included in the preceding totals: 

· 1 electronic renewal w/o pymt

· 2 renewals received in Oct. 

· To date, we have 10 new members!!!!! Please look to your contacts to see if you know anyone who would enjoy membership.

· 64 members have not renewed. Jackie will begin to contact these members.

· Totals for previous years:

· 2012    132 members

· 2011     135 members

· 2010    129 members

HOSPITALITY: Lynda Flowers - not present, report emailed

· Linda (Bennie) Brown, USACE Protocol, sent an email to everyone in HQs, letting them know about our website.  Hopefully, they will check it out, see the cocktail party information, and want to join us!

· For the cocktail party:

· 39 invitations were mailed

· 43 evites were sent to non-members

· The evite was forwarded to Kara Anderson to be sent out to the general membership and Patti Hibner (249th commander’s wife) to be forwarded to the other spouses of the unit.

· The mailed invitation was forwarded to Karen Anderson to be included in the newsletter and Glenda Hudson to be used for publicity.

· The next board meeting will be held on November 6th at the Lebanese Taverna restaurant in Arlington.

· We do need a host for the December meeting and two people to provide refreshments.  Please let me know if you are able to help out.

NEWSLETTER: Karen Anderson
· Deadline for submission: 22nd of Oct

· The birthday list might not be current. Jackie will get those to Karen as she gets new members.

· Continue to send Karen updates on previous scholarship recipients and article for “Living the Engineer life in...”

WEBMASTER: Susan Wright - not present

· No report

FACEBOOK: Elizabeth Hill - not present

· No report

CIRCULATION: Kara Anderson - not present

· No report

RESERVATIONS: Anita Link

· Is looking for AAR for name tags for the cocktail party. Anita showed some examples for feedback. The consensus was to have a large font first name  centered at the top of the card and rank and last name smaller and lower on the card. Board members will have their titles on their card. 

WAYS AND MEANS: Connie Semonite

· Leaders Emeritus - thanks to Vicky, Jackie and Allison. Corps employees supported the table as well as the leaders. Sold 40 out of the 70 types of items.

· Tervis tumblers will be at the cocktail party but will be online before then.

· Connie has been working on the web site. Susan has allowed Connie to have access to the boutique to make changes. She hopes to have it up to date in 2 weeks. We will need your help advertising! Jackie and Connie will coordinate getting the information in the redbook.

· Note cards - does the Morris Family have rights to the artwork on the notecard? Do they have rights to profits that we make from the sale of that card? (60%/40%) It's the card with the flag (artist = Williams). Ask Pat, Mollie or Isabelle. Right now, the graphic is missing.

· Storage is being worked on. The unit is there if you need it. Staff Duty is available during duty hours. 

· Boutique will be open at the cocktail party. Connie's family is volunteering to help, so the need to volunteer has been fulfilled.

· Boutique will be open at the Humphries bldg in Nov and at HQ in Dec.

WELFARE/SERVICES:  Mollie O’Neill - not present, report emailed

· Jack has still not firmed up a date for the AEA envelope stuffing project.
· Just a reminder that volunteers are still needed for the Army 10-miler. Volunteer information is available at http://www.armytenmiler.com/.  You can also download a parking pass from the website.
· Beginning October 1, local grocery stores begin their programs to support public schools in the D.C. Metro area. This is a long-running program that provides dollars to schools to be used for books for media centers and reading resource rooms, and other items that aren't necessarily included in the schools' budgets.
· Giant's program is call A+School Rewards and runs from Oct.6 thru March 22, 2014.  If you have a Giant loyalty card, you can re-enroll to support your favorite school at www.giantfood.com/aplus   Enter your 12 digit Giant card number and the first three letters of your last name. Then search for the school you would like to support.
· To re-enroll with a Safeway loyalty card, go to http://www.escrip.com/, then click on members/supporters, then click on "sign up". Search for the school you want to support.
· If you shop at Harris Teeter, go to http://www.harristeeter.com/ and click where it says to re-link your VIC card. 
PUBLICITY: Glenda Hudson

· Transitioned with Beth.

· Created a project on Shutterfly, but needs your pictures! She will set up the project so we can all add pictures directly. Provide the name of the event, the date and the name of the location and the people the picture. There will be an opportunity to purchase the book for yourself at the end of the year.

KNOLLWOOD LIAISON: Betty Swygert  - not present

· no report

FAIRFAX LIAISON:  Joyce Rebh - not present

· No report

KNOLLWOOD BAKE SALE: Priscilla Noah - not present

· No report

NOMINATIONS: Bette Meuleners/ Pat O’Neill

· no report

OLD BUSINESS: 


ONGOING: 

· Oral history of the Club obtained from older members (Mollie O’Neill and Joyce Rebh).

· Listing the former CSM Spouses (former honorary members) in Red Book.

· Cost/Member Analysis.  Ongoing.   Will submit results to President the first week of October ‘13

· $25 LTG Jack Morris donation was made and it came out of president’s fund.

· Archives: Some (CastleGrams, treasurer audit files, scrapbooks) transferred to storage unit (via Connie). Other files at Roz’s home being finalized and organized for transport.

COMPLETED:

NEW BUSINESS:  

DATES TO REMEMBER:

· AEA Envelope Stuffing – TBD

· Army Ten Miler Tee Shirt Handout- Friday, 18 Oct 2013

· Army Ten Miler Race – Sunday, 20 Oct 2013

· Welcome Cocktail Party - Oct 26,2013

· Castle Ball – Jan 2014 (TBD)

· Knollwood Bake Sale - Mar 2014 (TBD)

· AEMA Brunch – Apr/May 2014(TBD)

ADJOURNMENT:       The meeting was adjourned at 1:25pm. The motion was made by Allison and seconded by Glenda. The motioned carried.

NEXT MEETING:    
Date: November 6, 2013




Hostess: Lebanese Taverna, Arlington




Refreshments:

Respectfully submitted,

Allison Chamberlayne

AESC Secretary 2013-2014
